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Dear Convenor 
 
 
Audit Scotland report on Scottish Ferry Services – CalMac Pension Fund 
 
 
You wrote to Humza Yousaf MSP, then Minister for Transport and the Islands, on 15 March 
2018 noting the comments and conclusions of Audit Scotland regarding the CalMac Pension 
Fund.  Mr Yousaf’’s response to you explained that a triennial revaluation process was 
underway and that Ministers would be able to provide an update once the Scottish 
Government had been informed by the Trustees and the participating employers of the 
outcome. 
 
I can now report that, following extensive and intensive discussions between the Fund 
Trustees and the participating employers (Caledonian Maritime Assets Ltd and the David 
MacBrayne Group), the triennial revaluation process has been completed.  The outcomes 
have been reported to the Scottish Government and the key points are: 
 

 Asset investments continue to perform well; 

 Scheme liabilities continue to be negatively affected by the low value of Government 
gilt yields which the Pension Regulator requires be used as the basis for future 
investment growth assumptions; 

 The Trustees have agreed a revised set of assumptions following discussions with the 
Employers and on the basis of actuarial advice; 

 In line with agreements reached as part of the 2015 revaluation, the Fund has 
received a payment of £4.6 million from the DML Group – this reflects the salary 
experience of Fund members during the 3 years prior to April 2018 in terms of pay 
rises, progression, promotion and other factors;  

 The estimated Fund deficit now stands at £26 million.  The employer contribution rate 
will remain at 30.8% and TS/CMAL will continue to make additional funding 
contributions totalling £4.1 million p.a. 

 The triennial review did not therefore lead to any new requirement for additional 
Scottish Government funding. 

 The Recovery Plan will remain in place until 2024. 
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 In line with the observations of Audit Scotland and the PAPLS Committee, I am 
concerned that the CalMac Pension Fund continues to require significant financial 
support from the Scottish Government.  I am keen to work with all parties to improve 
the long-term sustainability of the Fund. 

 
I would be happy to provide further information once Members have had the opportunity to 
consider this update. 
 

 
 

Paul Wheelhouse   
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